	MINUTE NUMBERS 619 - 620 



Minutes of Community Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 10 January 2006 starting at 7pm

Present:

Councillor R J Thompson (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Director of Community Services, Environmental Health Manager, Street Scene Manager, Waste Management Officer and Acting Legal Services Manager.

Also in attendance: Councillors J Hill, M Ranson and C Ross.

605
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors J Alcock, J Flitcroft, S Hirst, S Reese and C Sterry.

606
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 1 November 2005 were approved as a correct record subject to a date change in Minute 458 to the appropriate year and signed by the Chairman.

With reference to Minute 459, Councillor Bailey thanked the officers for their patience and tolerance on this matter and asked for continued patience and that hopefully things would come to a satisfactory resolution.

607
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

608
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Mrs Horner asked for the support of Committee in a request of hers to the Environment Agency to delay the decision on burning Meat and Bone Meal (MBM) trial at Castle Cement until there had been a reasonable opportunity to look at the AWDF Report.  This was the subject of a later agenda item.

Mr Gradwell, a butcher on Clitheroe Market, put forward his case with regard to his request to be allowed to undertake meat preparation in his market cabin on non-market days.  Mr Gradwell presented Committee with a petition of cabin and stall holders containing 26 signatories which supported his request.

Mrs Stirland, a market trader, informed Committee that some traders had reservations about this request due to the potential loss of customers on market days on which everyone relies, and asked that should this request be allowed, then it should only be for preparation and not allow any trading on non-market days, and that the shutters on the cabin must remain down.  

609
PUBLIC HEALTH REPORT 2005

Elaine Michel, Public Health Consultant, attended the meeting on behalf of the Hyndburn and Ribble Valley Primary Care Trust to give a brief outline of the Public Health Report in relation to Hyndburn and Ribble Valley.  She informed Committee that there were pockets of health inequalities/problems in the Ribble Valley even though it is generally an affluent area.  She highlighted the upgrading of the health centre in Clitheroe and stressed that it was important that the improvements made would meet the health needs of the area.  She went on to give some examples of the health problems in the Ribble Valley which included obesity in children and adults of 22%, sexual health and alcohol and tobacco related problems.  The Primary Care Trust intend to take steps in collaboration with the Borough Council with regard to the increasing of physical activity and reducing exposure to second hand tobacco and encouraging people to give up smoking.  She outlined some of the PCT investment plans with regard to: 

· The Ribble Valley walking project.

· School nursing service across Ribble Valley.

· A new post on improving the health of young people.

· Improving sexual health – chlamydia screening.

· Referral clinic for weight reduction.

· Primary care alcohol worker.

· Social market approaches to build public awareness and support behaviour change.

She informed Committee that the PCT were seeking to develop partnership working and involve the Borough Council in these initiatives.  

Councillors felt that this was good news in that preventative measures are to be taken in the future and that education is vital.  There was some concern with regard to the boundaries of the PCT which do not currently include the south west area of Ribble Valley or Longridge, which belong to different PCTs.  Both Councillor Ranson and Councillor Hill were given permission to speak on this item.  Some concern was expressed that the new posts outlined are to be based in the Hyndburn area and that the Ribble Valley would miss out or not get their fair share of the investments made.  

The Chairman thanked Elaine Michel to attending the meeting.

610
REVENUE BUDGET 2006/07  

As the reports for this agenda item had only just been received it was resolved that a special meeting to discuss this item be arranged for Tuesday, 17 January 2006.  

611
REVISED CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2005/06 AND PROPOSED PROGRAMME 2006/11

As the reports for this agenda item had only just been received it was resolved that a special meeting to discuss this item be arranged for Tuesday, 17 January 2006.  

612
THREE STREAM REFUSE COLLECTION/RECYCLING SERVICE

The Director of Community Services submitted a report providing Committee with an estimate of costs for a container based three stream refuse collection/recycling service for the Ribble Valley and asking approval on the proposed programme for the implementation of this.  He informed Committee that a consultation exercise had been carried out to establish the public’s views on the container based system and provide information that would assist in identifying the types of containers most suited to different property types.  This had been carried out and an order for the containers had now been made using the DEFRA 3 funding.  He reported that in evaluating the information available and the feedback from the consultation exercise, it had been estimated that 80% of the total number of properties would be able to accommodate 3 x 140 litre wheeled bins, but that there are a significant number of properties where storage and/or access would be an issue and that a variation of wheeled bins and boxes would be more suitable.  He gave an outline with regard to the capital expenditure and the cost of replacing the collection vehicles and adapting them with wheeled bin lifting equipment.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
note the report;

2.
agree to the cost of the wheeled bins to be included in the capital programme for 2006/07 (£252,000), 2007/08 (£236,000) and 2008/09 (£236,000), thus enabling the container based system to be phased in over the three years; and 

3.
agree to the inclusion of growth within the revenue budget to meet the additional vehicle costs over the coming years.

613
USE OF MARKET CABIN FOR MEAT PREPARATION ON NON-MARKET DAYS

The Environmental Health Manager submitted a report outlining a request made by a cabin trader to be permitted to use his cabin on non-market days for meat preparation purposes.  He outlined the background to the request and informed Committee that feedback from other stall holders who had had a general concern that this was not purely for preparation and feared the supply of meat to customers on non-market days.  He outlined various conditions that should be applied to this permission should it be granted with regard to the supply of goods or taking of orders, the fee for the use of the cabin, the restricted hours etc.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee agree and approve the request by the butcher to use his cabin for meat preparation purposes only, on non-market days, subject to the conditions set out in the report.  

614
GRAND CINEMA – DEVELOPMENT 

The Acting Legal Services Manager submitted a report asking Committee to consider a request made for a further extension of time to carry out the works at the Grand Cinema at Clitheroe and to confirm that the nature of the proposed use complies with the terms of the disposal to the Lancaster Foundation.  She briefly reminded Committee of the conditions and terms of the transfer, which included the community use of the building as a theatre or for the staging of musical, artistic or cultural events or exhibitions.  She informed Committee that planning approval had been granted for the work to the building which is to improve the facilities at the property and to create an auditorium, cyber café and music recording/practice facilities.  She informed Committee that she had also received an e-mail from the general manager which reiterated that the previous use of the building had demonstrated the commitment to providing a service for Ribble Valley people and all the events had been well supported and received by individuals of all backgrounds and ages.  The commitment remained unchanged both for now and for the future and that the aim of the Grand is to provide a quality facility that promotes the arts through the music, dance and other media, making such resources available to all sections of society regardless of background colour and creed.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
grant an extension of time until the end of November 2007; and

2.
confirm that the proposed use of the premises meets the requirement of the transfer, namely that the property remains used for community purposes. 

615
BOWLING GREEN CAFÉ IN CASTLE GROUNDS, CLITHEROE 

The Street Scene Manager submitted a report with regard to the future of arrangements of the operation of the Bowling Green Café in the Castle grounds, Clitheroe.  He reminded Committee that the licence for the operation of the Bowling Green Café was last advertised in 1998 and that the provision of the catering services and sale of tickets for the use of the Bowling Green for that period had been provided by the same licensee.  This licensee had now decided to give up the running of the Bowling Green Café for health reasons.  

The Street Scene Manager explained that this was an opportunity to look again at the arrangements relating to this facility and suggested that it might be appropriate to put the café out to competitive tender with a set sum payable to the Council as part of the tender bid.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
agree to put the future running of the Bowling Green Café in the Castle grounds out to competitive tender on the basis of the outline recommendations contained in the report; and

2.
delegate to the Director of Community Services in consultation with the Chairman and Shadow Chairman of this Committee the finalising of the details of the service specification and the tendering process including award to the successful bidder.

616
AUTHORISATION OF OFFICERS – FOOD SAFETY ENFORCEMENT

The Environmental Health Manager submitted a report asking for the authorisation of officers of the environmental health section to enforce replacement and updated food legislation within the borough.  This was for the purposes of the European Communities Act 1972, EC Regulations 178/2002, 852/2004, 583/2004, 854/2004 and 822/2004 and the Food Safety Act 1990 (Amendment) Regulations 2004, the General Food Regulations 2004 and Food Hygiene (England) Regulations 2005.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the authorisation of the following officers for all enforcement purposes in connection with the above Acts and regulations or any further food related regulations made under the Act or any Act or regulations amending or replacing the above.

Environmental Health Manager 

Senior Environmental Health Officers 

Environmental Health Officers

Environmental Health Technicians

Enforcement Officer (Licensing & Environmental Health)

Any other officer duly authorised by the Chief Executive or Director of Development Services 

617
EDISFORD CAR PARK – REMOVAL OF REFUND SYSTEM/INTERIM REVIEW

The Street Scene Manager submitted a report for Committee’s information with regard to the interim assessment of the effect of the changes of charging for parking that were introduced at Edisford car park, Clitheroe earlier this year.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

618
CLITHEROE CASTLE LOTTERY SCHEME

The Director of Community Services submitted a report for Committee’s information with details of the Council's recent success in obtaining funding for the Castle scheme.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

619
DUAL USE AGREEMENT AT LONGRIDGE HIGH SCHOOL

The Director of Community Services submitted a report informing Committee on the progress with changes to the dual use agreement at Longridge High School.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

620
GENERAL REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT SERVICES  

The general report of the Director of Development Services was submitted for Committee’s information.  It included an update on Castle Cement, the minutes of the Environment Agency/Hyndburn & Ribble Valley PCT Liaison meeting, authorisation of cemetery and Grounds Maintenance Officer and Enforcement Officer, Radioactivity in Food and the Environment 2004, BSE Testing Scheme and Water Voice Annual Report 2004/05.

With regard to the request by Mrs Horner, Committee asked the Environmental Health Manager to ask the Environment Agency to grant a 14 day extension period for the assessment of the AWDF (MBM) trial report due to the report becoming available immediately before Christmas.  Also, Committee asked that the Environmental Health Manager inform Mrs Horner of the eventual agreement.  An extension to the 1 February (three weeks) was granted and notified to Mrs Horner.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 8.40pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact John Heap (414461).
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